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OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Mike Stocke, Bryan Torell, Ron May, Ann Salak, Lori Griffin, Teresa Carlo, JoAnn Baria, Debra Gilchrist, Ron May, Michael Darcher, Roya Sabeti, Monica Nucciarone, Laurie Shuster, Nicole Ortega, Mari Kruger, Cameron Cox, Nancy Houck, Frank McDonald, Vickie Bell, Clayton Jones, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the October12, 2011 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Katelyn Neniskis) 

Ms. Neniskis reported that it has been a full month of activities at Fort Steilacoom including a Halloween extravaganza and a family movie night. They also had a simulated drunk driving program which was very powerful and well attended by students.
Ms. Neniskis stated that student government raised over three-hundred dollars for the book fund scholarship and they are working with athletics to raise money for traveling to away games.
Ms. Neniskis reported that she had attended the Chautauqua Regional Event and had an opportunity to talk with legislators and plans to go to Olympia during the special legislative session to testify at several of the legislative work sessions.

ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)

Ms. Adler reported that she has been working with the advisors of the Council of Unions and Student Programs to bring the issue of the current budget situation and the proposed cuts our system is currently facing as the focus of the Student Legislative Academy at the Evergreen State College. Ms. Adler has been asked to address the student group (made up of student leaders from the colleges across the state) and asked the group to adopt the idea for the student group to focus solely on a singular legislative message as they move through the rest of this academic year.


Ms. Adler had the opportunity to speak to the 25th Legislative District Democratic Party at their monthly meeting. She gave insight about Pierce College, what the college offers, the current budget situation, student responses to the proposed cuts, and ways that the group and the community can support our community and technical colleges.
Ms. Alder stated that Puyallup student government purchased 1,000 of the maroon “committed to student success” bracelets that were distributed to all employees earlier this year. Student government will work with different faculty members who have already shown interest in helping distribute the bracelets to the student body and having them pledge to their success this academic year. 

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman reported that the union had sponsored a faculty event “Focus for the Future”. The focus was on maintaining a competitive edge, several Pierce College faculty members attended.
Ms. Norman stated that a faculty survey was conducted in the spring and they are currently tallying the results, they will then share the results with the administration and present to the Board at a future meeting. Faculty was asked to rate a number of things that are important to them and they are: 1. quality education for our students, 2. salary, 3. hiring full-time faculty. There is much concern surrounding the issue of not hiring any full-time faculty. They don’t want to see another year go by without hiring needed faculty positions. Full-time faculty matter not because they are necessarily better instructors than part-time faculty, they matter because they are necessary to the achievement of student outcomes in several areas.  Full-time faculty are on campus, and have a stable presence that provides support for students and the institution that part-time faculty cannot.  

Ms. Norman thanked Dr. Johnson for letting her know ahead of time that there would be a conversation regarding declaring a financial emergency. She asked the Board not to use this tool as faculty feel it is a weapon against them and that instead we continue to use the program review process and make decisions using our shared governance process.

Mr. Gaspard commented that he understands the issue and need of full-time faculty and he agrees with what Ms. Norman has presented however as a board they need to approve a balance budget and one of the ways we meet those numbers is by not filling vacant positions. He asked Ms. Norman if she had any ideas how that could be done differently and still meet the need to have a balanced budget? Should we add more students per class?

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell thanked Mr. Gaspard for his continued leadership, insight and commitment to Pierce College especially during his tenure as chair of the Board of Trustees. It is always a pleasure working together. He then welcomed and congratulated Ms. Rosenblatt on her appointment as the Chair of the Board of Trustees; he looks forward to working with her and the Board this coming year.  

Mr. Torell reported that the Labor management committee met during October to discuss issues and concerns affecting classified staff and to address topics in the collective bargaining contract.  They also covered “reasonable accommodation” language in the contract. 

Mr. Torell stated that classified staff enjoyed the recent All District Day; the day was well planned out with events of interest for all.  One of the activities put on was” Collective Bargaining Contract Jeopardy”.  Some of the topics covered in the game where: suspended operations, types of leave, etc. Staff liked the format used and appreciated the teamwork from the presenters in covering the topics.  

Mr. Torell reported that the classified staff survey is currently being tabulated. When completed, the results will be shared with the chancellor and both presidents. The survey will then be made available to the Board of Trustees at their next Board meeting.     
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report


Dr. Johnson stated that her report would focus on three key issues: internal work the college is engaged in, legislative efforts and budget impacts.
She stated that the Board has already heard the many efforts that are underway to review processes and strategies for improving student success and completion. Those involve ways to increase the number of students who are retained and complete certificates, credentials, and degrees and the many services needed to streamline and improve help to support our students. It’s also recognition that; students have a responsibility to succeed rather that a right to fail, particularly because they are supported with state funding, and the college has a responsibility to continue to use evidence to determine the most promising ways to get there.
Dr. Johnson stated that she and Ms. Yochum had attended a community focus group with the Association of Washington Business to hear what employers know about the community and technical colleges and how we are or are not serving their needs. While there were many positive comments about our work, there is still a major concern with having students be prepared to go to work with the necessary “soft skills” to be an outstanding employee. In many ways, our core abilities of effective communication, critical, creative and reflective thinking, information competency, multiculturalism, and responsibility mirror those soft skills. More than ever we are relying on our faculty to find ways to incorporate and assess those abilities of our students.
Dr. Johnson reported that at the state level the presidents and SBCTC are exploring a number of policy recommendations and operational issues to deal with impending budget reductions. What we know so far is that the statewide shortfall is around $1.4 billion. The next forecast is schedule for November 17 and the prediction is that it is four times more likely to be worse than better. As the Board is probably aware, the governor has provided a long list of potential cuts for the legislature to consider when they go into special session on November 28. She wants to reduce the budget by $2 billion because she wants funds available to respond to future revenue shortfalls that may occur. For higher education, she has suggested a 15% cut, which is more favorable than it could have been.  For Pierce College that would be around $3.3 million. As a comparison point the college reduced its budget last year just under $3 million. As you know to get there, we have a number of temporary cuts we were hoping we would not have to permanently take, and we had to reduce our class schedule from around 110% of target to 105%. At this point the college is around 102% for fall. In fact, the overall system is down by about 5%; however, a few colleges have continued to exceed last year’s enrollment. If this trend continues, it is projected our system will serve 40,000 fewer students over the next two years, the equivalent of the UW Seattle.
Dr. Johnson added that the governor’s budget does not include an additional salary cut for state employees. We have early information that the House and Senate have talked about an additional 10 furlough days which is the equivalent of about 4.5% of salary. Our cuts already include a 3% salary reduction for classified staff and we have indicated that equity is important to us and we propose to reduce exempt salaries by 3% to match classified in the coming year. We are still negotiating with faculty.
Dr. Johnson asked how do these projections impact policy decisions. First presidents are becoming more and more concerned with the ability to achieve enrollment targets. They’ve talked a lot about “falling off the cliff” when the economy recovers and our enrollments fall off. Excess enrollment has brought additional revenue into the district, although it only funds us on the margins. Even though the economy has not recovered, our enrollments are falling now. It’s a combination of limited ability to provide access, student’s inability to pay the increasing costs, and our desire to keep services to support to students. One thought is to ask the legislature to reduce our targets. The problem with that is they might in fact do that and reduce our budgets by those amounts. The other is to closely monitor our internal statewide allocation model and see if there are ways to manage reductions. As a reminder, the college actually has a three-year timeline to deal with under target enrollments without losing funding. We only have one college in the system that has been under-enrolled and is at risk of being re-based in the coming year. The rest have experienced excess enrollment. So one of the decisions we and others will need to make is to determine our level of enrollment capacity and how much FTE do we serve? What is the cost to breath of schedule, and how do we maintain the right level of wrap around services to achieve student success?

Dr. Johnson reported that last month, the SBCTC did pass a resolution to declare a financial emergency that allows colleges to use an expedited RIF process for tenured faculty. Big Bend’s Board of Trustees is the first college to declare a financial emergency. Dr. Johnson provided a copy of Big Bend’s board action to the Board, as you can see they have developed a three step process: first, they have started the obvious, a financial emergency by definition does exist and they want the whole community to know that; second they will use an inclusive and exhaustive process to identify potential savings across the district, and third, once they know the actual level of cut, they will determine whether or not they need to RIF full-time faculty. She has heard at the president’s meeting (WACTC) that other colleges are waiting for the cut level to decide what they are going to do.
Dr. Johnson stated that Pierce College is not prepared at this time to ask the Board to consider taking action on a financial emergency, although it is clear one does exist. Like Big Bend Community College Pierce has a lot of work yet to do to explore alternatives. However, she thinks it is important for the Board to know what we will need to consider all options and will use all tools available to us to find the right balance between access and student success, which may include closing programs and reducing breath within our AA transfer degree to focus on core offerings and general education requirements. We obviously have contractual processes in place to help determine how we proceed and plan to follow those provisions in as open and collaborate way as possible. As we all know, when personnel action is warranted, there is a fine line between open processes and privacy issues of the impacted employee.

Dr. Johnson noted that the College’s reorganization efforts will also need to respond to the realities of the budget. We simply will need to call upon all of our employees to find more cost effective ways to deliver services and eliminate those not within our core mission. We will ask everyone to go the extra mile in helping to keep communication open and asking folks to take personal responsibility for their own morale and commitment to Pierce College and our students, and to know that current staffing levels will most likely be diminished. 
Dr. Johnson stated that she and the presidents will continue to work with local legislators and our public to help get out our message. We are an important economic driver. Even with poor employment prospects 69% of worker retraining students are getting employment within six months of completing their programs. We do help reduce social costs of unemployment, public assistance, and crime because the more education the less likely individuals will these services. Investment in higher education is critical to our future.

In answer to a question from Ms. Rosenblatt, Dr. Johnson noted that work is being done on getting the message to our legislators, prior to the start of the special session, just what is at risk if they continue to reduce our funding at the levels currently being talked about. She believes this can be done without declaring a financial emergency at this time. Ms. Rosenblatt asked that she keep the Board apprised of this situation and if needed the declaration of financial emergency can be revisited at the next meeting.
Future Policy- Use of College Facilities by College and Non-college groups for First Amendment Activities

Ms. Wiszmann stated that following a discussion at a recent president’s meeting, it was decided that colleges need to review or establish a policy on the use of college facilities by college and non-college groups for first amendment activities. This is a result of a specific issue raised at Seattle Central Community College related to the Occupy Seattle protests and the SBCTC noted that not all colleges have a WAC covering use of facilities and rights of assembly for first amendment speech. The SBCTC believe that Bellevue College’s policy is the best example among existing WACs.

Ms. Wiszmann stated the reason why we would have a WAC instead of a policy is: WAC is more public and where legal advisors for such groups may be likely to look. At the heart of the matter is for colleges to balance the needs of colleges to fulfill their mission with the rights of groups to engage in first amendment activities.  The colleges’ tool for doing this is to define the time, place and manner for such expression. Pierce College currently has a WAC for time, place and manner of public assembly, but it’s in the student code of conduct and refers specifically to students and students groups. Ms. Wiszmann stated that the college will work on a new policy and will bring it back to the Board at a future meeting.
Ms. Rosenblatt and the other Board members agreed that the college should work quickly to get a policy in place and work on the WAC process. Ms. Rosenblatt also mentioned the possibility of having a policy across the county or state that we all follow.
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Mission Fulfillment Policy                                                                                                                                    
Dr. Gilchrist reported that as part of the new accreditation process, the Institutional Effectiveness (IE) Committee will recommend to the Board a benchmark for each of the data elements on the IE scorecard, as well as an overall level of performance that demonstrates mission fulfillment. The Board can then adopt a policy on mission fulfillment that formalizes their expectation for achievement. This will be come back to the Board at a future meeting.

INSTITUTIONAL INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Veterans Services

Ms. Vickie Bell provided the Board with a comprehensive and compelling report regarding the Pierce College Center of Excellence for Veteran Student Success. Some of the highlights of the report are as follows:
· The mission of the center is: to provide a safe and comfortable environment where veterans can access the academic support services and resources needed to achieve educational goals and transition to civilian life.

· Their goal is: to provide comprehensive support services for veteran students to facilitate their success in higher education through the coordination of services addressing the academic, financial, physical and social needs of veteran students.

· The center has already served over 1000 veteran students
· They have hosted workshops on community resources and transitioning to civilian life.

· Established a veteran textbook lending library, and have been awarded over $4000.00 to help 23 students obtain textbooks.
· Have hired an educational planner to assist veteran students

· Launched a veteran student club

· Following a welcome back event held at the center a letter was sent to Senator Patty Murray from the director of the Soldiers Project Northwest stating that event was ably organized and provided amazing volunteer aid. The letter acknowledged the exemplary work being done on behalf of veteran students.
· During the report we also heard testimony from student Clayton Jones, he stated that he feels much support at the center and is getting a quality education at Pierce College.

Ms. Rosenblatt acknowledged the work going on at the center and thought the letter was amazing. She encouraged the college to provide the legislature with this information and note the great things that can happen when we have targeted funding. 
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Ms. Rosenblatt noted that the Trustee Association Meetings (TACTC) are very beneficial and informative to all trustees, she encouraged her fellow trustees to attend the meetings whenever possible. She reported that she had recently attended a Board chair training session that was worthwhile and that our Board is already doing many of the practices that were presented at the session.
Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the Pierce County Coordinating Council (PCCC) annual Legislative breakfast would be held the next morning and it is crucial that all trustees plan to attend. We are faced with very difficult economic issues throughout our state and nation and we need to get our messages delivered to our local legislators. One of the messages that will be discussed at the PCCC meeting will be that: an investment in education is a worthwhile use of public funds.
Ms. Roarty reported that as the Trustee liaison to the Foundation board she had recently attended a Foundation board meeting. She stated that the Board is working on their annual appeal and the focus this year will be to write individual letters instead of a mass appeal. She encouraged the trustees to participate in this effort and write letters. The Board secretary will assist the trustees with this process if needed. 
TACTC Transforming Lives Award
The TACTC Transforming Lives Awards recognize current or former students who have had their lives transformed by attending a Washington state community or technical college. All nominees will attend and be honored at the Transforming Lives Awards dinner at the TACTC Legislative Contact Winter Conference. Each student nominated for the Transforming Lives Award will have his/her picture and story included in an awards pamphlet that may be shared with legislators during Hill visits. Five nominees will be selected by the TACTC Transforming Lives Awards Committee to receive the award. These five students will be the featured speakers at the awards dinner Sunday, January 22, and will each receive a $500 cash award from TACTC.

Presidents Yochum and Schmitt have selected a student from each college to submit to the TACTC Transforming Lives awards. Each of the students meets the criteria of the award and would represent Pierce College well.  The presidents provided a written endorsement for the candidates: from Pierce College Fort Steilacoom, Mr. Brandon Stogsdill and from Pierce College Puyallup, Ms. JungHee Cho.
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to endorse the two nominations for the TACTC Transforming Lives Award. Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her pride in our students and looks forward to attending the dinner where the students will be recognized.
Board Action 2011-23 Board of Trustees 2012 Regular Meeting Schedule

Mr. Tiam moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to adopt the 2012 Regular Meeting Schedule with the suggested changes.   



MOTION PASSED
The Board secretary will incorporate the agreed upon date changes and send out the meeting schedule to the code revisers office and post to the Pierce College Website.
PUBLIC COMMENT
None

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
Members reviewed the activities calendar and will let the board secretary know which events they can attend.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        January 11, 2012, Fort Steilacoom
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:20 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Jaquelin B. Rosenblatt, Chair
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